



Protokoll der 10. Ordentlichen Sitzung am 02. Januar 2021

Ort: Zoom

Sitzungsleitung: Marie Schwarz

Protokoll: Moritz P. Pleuse

Die Diskussionen sind in diesem Protokoll fehler- und lückenhaft wiedergegeben.

Anwesenheit:

| StuPa Mitglieder | | | AStA Mitglieder | | |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|----------------|--|--------------------|----------------|
| UP.rising | Marc Rosenau | Anwesend | Finanzen | Saskia Schober | Anwesend |
| | Linus Beyer | Anwesend | Antirassismus | Nahida Pavin Zarin | Anwesend |
| | Felix Roth | Anwesend | | Esteli Garcia | Nicht Anwesend |
| | Jessica Obst | Anwesend | | | |
| BFF | Philipp Okonek | Anwesend | Geschlechterpolitik | Katharina Kraft | Anwesend |
| | Sönke Beier | Anwesend | | Noah Lechner | Anwesend |
| | Annika Wichmann | Anwesend | Campus Politik | Oliver Timm | Anwesend |
| Grüner Campus | Dulguun | Anwesend | | | |
| | Shirchinbal | Anwesend | Hochschulpolitik | Jonathan Wiegers | Anwesend |
| | Anne Haußner | Anwesend | | Asya Mzee | Nicht Anwesend |
| The Cosmopolitan Youth | Chukwudi Okoro | Nicht Anwesend | Sozialpolitik | Henning Wilmes | Anwesend |
| | Luzie Freitag | Anwesend | | Jill Binder | Anwesend |
| Juso HSG | Jasper Wiezorek | Anwesend | Internationale Politik | Ehizode Irefo | Nicht Anwesend |
| | Hanna Patalas | Anwesend | | | |
| | Alina Haak | Nicht Anwesend | Kultur und KuZe | Florian Rumprecht | Anwesend |
| | Moritz Pleuse | Anwesend | Bildungspolitik | Clara Margull | Anwesend |
| Die Linke.SDS | Vivien Pejić | Anwesend | | Angelo Camufingo | Nicht Anwesend |
| | Tilman Kolbe | Anwesend | Ökologie, Nachhaltigkeit und Verkehr | Johanna Tiepelmann | Anwesend |
| | Marina Savvides | Anwesend | | | |
| | Martin Nguyen | Anwesend | Presse und Öffentlichkeitsarbeit | Johanna Lagemann | Nicht Anwesend |
| Grüne Hochschulgruppe | Marie Schwarz | Anwesend | Antifaschismus und politische Bildung | Jannis Göckede | Anwesend |
| | Rohan Sawahn | Anwesend | Fachschaften | Pierre Harder | Nicht Anwesend |
| | Viviane Triems | Anwesend | Netzpolitik und Digitalisierung | Pascal Kienast | Anwesend |
| | Aron Hävernich | Anwesend | Gäste: „Zacharias Froehlich“ (akpdsu*), Valentin Gowin (AStA-Bewerbung) | | |
| Liberale Hochschulgruppe | Luise Langer | Anwesend | | | |
| BEAT | Sara Meyer | Anwesend | | | |
| RCDS | Julia Schulze | Anwesend | | | |
| | Dennis Kobin | Anwesend | | | |

0. Begrüßung und Feststellung der Beschlussfähigkeit / Welcoming and establishing the quorum

| | |
|----------------------|---|
| Marie Schwarz (GHG): | Hallo and welcome to our 10th ordinary StuPa-session. Jessica has technical problems, so she will come later. |
|----------------------|---|

Anwesend: 26/27

1. Beschluss der Tagesordnung und Bestätigung der Protokolle / Resolution of the agenda and confirmation of the protocols of the last meetings

Marie Schwarz (GHG): So, then we come to the first points protocols. Are there any comments.

Vivien Pejic (SDS): Could we please postpone the protocols, because they aren't in word, so I can't work with them.

Tilman Kolbe (SDS): I would prefer if we can speak first about the the time application after the reports.

Marie Schwarz (GHG): So, we can change this. Are somebody against?

-keine Reaktionen-

About the protocols. I don't want to postpone this. You got three Months to work with.

Martin Nguyen (SDS): But there were some mistakes in the protocols. Like the debate about antiracism. So, the protocol end in the discussion. We need time to work with that and we need to postpone.

Marie Schwarz (GHG): Then we should postpone it to the next session.

Are there any comments about the agenda from today with changing from Tilman?

-keine Reaktionen-

Then we come to the vote about the agenda.

Abstimmung:

Ja: 23

Nein: 0

Enthaltung: 0

2. Berichte / Reports

2.1 StuPa-Präsidium

- Marie Schwarz (GHG): About the election round, there were two letters, so the election was invalid. So, we want to start second round on the 10th February. There we could do also the AntiRa-Department-Election because there is enough time for the legal supervision and a round with the applicants.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): I would like to ask about an answer on Dulguuns email and the letter from the president. Could the presidium please send them to the stupa. We need to know what was written to us. And, I don't understand why presidium change the date of the election and why the announcement of the election was postponed? Why don't you ask the StuPa? Why you don't invite the applicants.
- Moritz Pleuse (Juso HSG): So, we done a mistake in the announcement where we don't announce international. So, we postpone the date one more week, that everybody could apply for the departments. And I know that a postponed announcement doesn't impacted to the election.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): Could the presidium please update the names from the applicants?
- Jonathat Wieggers (AStA-HoPo): I am worried about the letter from professor Günther. It is not his authority to stop counting. It is illegal and a attack on the autonomy of the student body!
- Viviane Triems (GHG): I just want to say, that it would be better to get the letter.
- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): It is the responsibility of the presidium that the members of StuPa are informed about, why you postpone an election. It's very intransparent, that you don't send us the letter.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): You don't answer on my question why you don't answer to Dulguuns email.
- Marie Schwarz (GHG): We forget it, sorry.
- Aron Hävernick (GHG): I find how the presidium act critical. But you shouldn't take it to them so hard. The criticism should be directed at the president!

Marie Schwarz (GHG): We would talk about tomorrow about this. So, Jessy is now not here. And I want to talk with all together in the presidium.

2.2 AStA

Saskia Schober (Finanzen-AStA): The expence allowance from the AStA-members I will send next time. So, I had a problem with my VPN, which was fixed today. The budget plan was sent to you and I hope we speak about this today.

Henning Wilmes (SoPo-AStA): Last time it was hard to send the Rechenschaftsberichte. So, we come over to send them every last Friday in a month. There is a better planning on that.

Jonathan Wiegens (HoPo-AStA): We have discussions about the present exams and ffp2-masks for students who need to come in the university to write their exams. We talked to the ministry. Manja Schüle decide a new ordinance about the corona-winter-semester. The WS 20/21 will not be counted as regular semester.

And about the 51-EURO-complaint there was a request from the Freie Wähler in the Landtag about the costs for lawyers the university spends. In the answer the university spend 27000 EUR for this. So it is very much money, they decide to work against student body about the illegal 51 EUR. So, it is a huge scandal.

Clara Margull (BiPo-AStA): I was in one meeting with all counselling people. They were discussing how health of students could be better. One of big points was to work closely together. We decide a website were students can see where to go. There was also another meeting with students. The AStA is in contact with Joshua. It is still at the beginning.

Johanna Tiepelmann (Öko-AStA): The other meeting Forum Studis was about our wishes and ideas in the Corona situation and afterwards. It was more relaxed and more productive than the first, ´cause there was not that many introduction and presenting of the health system and services, just students. We were talking about studying under Corona conditions and what problems we have in this time. We were also collecting ideas how to improve the way people can make contacts in the online semester, for example with the help of the Profs, how to organize studies better and how to motivate ourselves. We also agreed about the interest in having more free space for students to meet up there after Corona. I believe we should work more in this, because it has a lot of potential.

2.3 VeFa

Marie Schwarz (GHG): VeFa presidency wrote an email for Stwa Announcement. We will do that. Moritz wrote you already that we make the deadline for the FSR-Election till June so that they can go with StuPa elections.

- Luzie Freitag (THC): We got a FSRs register with voting, some of them have onehundreds of students. We want to give the opportunity to vote with university elections. Even after pandemic would be nice to centralize elections.
- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): The last elections the FSRs had the same time. FSRs are self-organized, maybe they have reasons for other days. What is the change? I see some risk to the StWA, that we find less people, because there were more tasks. It would be a lot more work.
- Luzie Freitag (THC): Some FSR have traditional voting days. This year no happenings. For FSRs with too many students. Work load is shifted to people who are able to do the work. FSRs will not be forced.
- Marie Schwarz (GHG): So let us vote about, that the FSR-Election will be on the same time like the university election.

Abstimmung:

Ja: 23

Nein: 0

Enthaltung: 1

2.4 Sonstige / Other

- Marie Schwarz (GHG): The GHG met with climate protection people. We would like to introduce to other lists, asked if it's possible to bring them to the next StuPa-session. They are looking forward to has students behind their backs.
- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): The Semesterticket, was willing to start the Rückmeldezeitraum. Still insisted that they need the contract fast, today we got it. I got a mail from the ministry of transportation. The money we will receive from government and it will be complicated again. We will have appointment with university and the AStA. The ministry wants to spend money a certain way. The next negotiations are coming. Must be done in September.
- Philipp Okonek (BFF): Tomorrow is the deadline for the motions of the general assembly of fzs. The next assembly takes place in March.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): Has the Juso HSG made a statement for 365€ ticket. We want to know where the spd is standing.
- Jasper Wiezorek (Juso HSG): We have made a statements and the Jusos are supporting it. We made an application on Juso Landeskongress now talking with party. Will wait till next week or so.

Moritz Pleuse (Juso HSG) Last week project there was a meeting from the Jusos Potsdam with people from spd in the Landtag. We talked about this application, which was supported on the Landesdeligiertenkonferenz. I would ask my group again, because I wasn't there on the meeting, because I got ill. But I going to get a answer next time.

Vivien Pejic (SDS): Do you know when to come back with information from spd?

Jasper Wiezorek (Juso HSG) When the negotiation team had a meeting. I don't know how party boards calendar looks like.

Vivien Pejic (SDS): I would like to inform you about the Hohenzollern petition. Please support it, that the monarchs don't get any space in the castles ore money for them.

3. Antrag über eine Zeitbegrenzung von StuPa-Sitzungen / application of session ending time

Marie Schwarz (GHG): It is an initiative application. So, we need a vote first if we speak about the topic.

Abstimmung:

Ja: 20

Nein: 0

Enthaltung: 0

Tilman Kolbe (SDS): I would like to limit our sessions, that we haven't any sessions till midnight. The idea is from the city council. So, they got a good idea to limit their sessions. The digital world needs more time. I also think that we can put it in digital rules, would be okay but at the end.

Vivien Pejic (SDS): Other organs should rule it for themselves. For me it is important to consider. With the rule we will get more extraordinary sessions and there is the next problem, when the praesidium has no time.

Moritz Pleuse (Juso HSG): It should be in the digital rules to have something solid. It is a special regulation for StuPa. So, I would prefer a new part romanian III in the digital regulations with a new §9 with Tilmans content.

Vivien Pejic (SDS): I would like to put it in the general rules. It has to be in the standing order. With a two third majority for ending sessions. After half past ten we need a new quorum for decisions.

- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): Es sollte eher in die digitalen Bestimmungen als in die GO.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): I do not see what you try to achieve, I agree not just for digital meetings. The Time care how we are meeting. I would actually put it in the standing order. It is not a decision for other organs.
- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): Usually the university closes. Digital it can go on and on.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): Yes, you can do special part in digital regulations. Question of taste. Should be in one or two of them.
- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): Digital order is good for this. I don't see the problem in the physical way of meetings in general. I support the change from Moritz as a special regulation.

- Keine weiteren Redebeiträge -

Abstimmung:

Ja: 22

Nein: 0

Enthaltung: 0

- Moritz Pleuse (Juso HSG): Point of order to speak now about the computer application, because we need to do it very fast for the students.
- Marie Schwarz (GHG): Is anybody against it?

- Keine weiteren Redebeiträge -

4. Antrag auf Anschaffung von technischen Geräten zur Sicherstellung einer chancengerechten digitalen Klausurabsolvur / Application for the purchase of technical equipment to ensure a digital exam with fair opportunities

- Marie Schwarz (GHG): So, than we come to Moritz application. It is initiative. So, we need a vote first if we speak about the topic.

Abstimmung:

Ja: 22

Nein: 0

Enthaltung: 0

- Moritz Pleuse (Juso HSG): Immer mehr Studiengänge fangen an ihre Klausuren von Präsenz in den digitalen Bereich zu verlegen. In Anbetracht der Situation ist dies mehr als nötig. Doch was ist mit den Studierenden, die nicht über die

nötige Technik verfügen, denen ggf. ihr Laptop kaputt gegangen ist? In diesem Bezug wollen wir den Studierenden in solchen Situationen helfen! In Anbetracht sollen vorerst 10 Laptops angeschafft werden, die vom AStA ausgeliehen werden können. Es standen auch Bedenken im Raum, dass ggf. eine Finanzierung der Lehre vorliegen könnte. Dazu haben wir mit der Rechtsaufsicht gesprochen, die uns wiederum versicherte, dass eine solche nicht vorliegt. Ein Musterleihvertrag ist dem Antrag ebenso beigelegt, der im Abgleich mit anderen vergleichbaren Musterleihverträgen entstand. Uns ist vor allem wichtig Solidarität mit den Betroffenen zu zeigen, damit die Absolvur einer Klausur nicht länger von den technischen Möglichkeiten und dem Geldbeutel abhängt. Insoweit bitte ich um eure Zustimmung.

Luzie Freitag
(THC):

It is important if we are able to support people who need it. Two questions: Jonathan said he talked with ministry about that. Do you have something in mind what to do afterwards with these laptops?

Tilman Kolbe
(SDS):

When we had application on Präsenzprüfungen we added that we should go to ministry to get to technic fond. Berlin has it. Is a great idea. But we are unsatisfied with that. Question for me: 10 Laptops is a Tropfen auf den heißen Stein. That helps but I am afraid that's not enough. I am not sure how it is going to work. Do you know how much university laptops are used?

Pascal Kienast
(NePo-AStA):

I helped to create this application. There is one idea to publish a website where people can just lend. I can program that. And than AStA-people or I can give them out. There will be a secure storage. To the question: Why only 10? The point is it is a test how it will be accepted before ordering more laptops. Furthermore we are open for donations too. To the other question: what to do when pandemic is over? People will still need hardware. To the University laptops: There is the possibility, but to offer are not known. I will be in contact with the responsible people. I can also look how this can add up.

Vivien Pejic
(SDS):

I agree with Tilman. We should try to put up pressure.

Jasper Wiezorek
(Juso HSG):

25% der Lehre werden weiter digital abgehalten. Studis brauchen weiterhin Unterstützung!

Viviane Triems
(GHG):

Thank you to Jusos. I think also that this would be less Laptops we could get. But it is a good statement. We should maybe say yes to this application and work forward to get more. And it is nice to make a statement for ministry also.

Jonathan Wiegers
(HoPo-AStA):

Ich bin zur Zeit auf dem Nachhauseweg, deswegen gibt es jetzt ein paar Hintergrundgeräusche. Ich möchte davor warnen, diese Ausgabe zu tätigen. Es ist eine Bürde bei den Verhandlung mit dem

Ministerium. Ich habe die Sorge, dass sich das Ministerium am Ende darüber freut, dass wir mit unserem knappen Budget ihre Aufgaben machen. Das Pilotprojekt in allen Ehren. Aber die Verhandlungen mit dem Ministerium können massiv behindert werden. Ich möchte nicht die Verhandlungsposition der Studierenden schwächen. Es ist schließlich die Aufgabe des Sozialstaats dafür zu sorgen.

- Dulguun Shirchibal (GrüCa): It is an important question who has the opportunity to get the technical equipment. Who is getting help and who gets excluded? It is not our responsibility, it's the universities. The libraries could be opened.
- Tilman Kolbe (SDS): It is a problem we have to deal with. Thank you that you brought this up with Manja Schüle. We need more information on that. What I want to say is I see the problem very much. It seems like we don't know how many laptops are at university. I would prefer to talk to the university how many laptops they have and if 10 laptops would help very few students. I really think... Pascal, that you can talk to the university. 10 laptops is a lot of effort, having a website. Some will not come back. We need 2-3 hundred laptops. I would prefer when there are talks with the university. 10 laptops are nothing. 10 Laptops will be gone so fast. It is much work... A job someone should do who not does this ehrenamtlich.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): Thank you Tilman. I also see the urgency to help students. I agree on writing a statement and send it to StuPa. I have an Idea: We should find a deadline to ask university to advertise. In case there is not enough laptops there, they should buy new stuff for students. I would really love to support students, but this is not the right way.
- Philipp Okonek (BFF): The lending system was shut down to special needs for students. There are no resources for more than that. I actually support long term solution, but I also see need for short term solutions.
- Aron Hävernick (GHG): I agree with a lot what was said. There are students that depend on it. I think 10 laptops can help. We should do what we can. I don't see responsibility on us. But that's not the reason why we shouldn't help. It will be useful in many cases.
- Marina Savvides (SDS): The intention for the application is right but difficulty. We create limited resource; students will compete on that. We will only help few people. And we should finding a long term solution.
- Rohan Sawahn (GHG): I also agree with Tilman and Vivien. But it is our responsibility for that Exam phase. We need to act now. I would be in favour for that application. We should convince uni-leitung.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS) The time schedule is in the chat. What do you think? 10 laptops are not sufficient. It is a urgent situation. The first call is with Musil tomorrow. He really seems to care about students and the exam situation.

- Viviane Triems (GHG): I have a GO-Application to close the speakers-list.
- keine Gegenrede-
- Sönke Beier (BFF): I would prefer and I want to go both ways. I will accept now the Application, if we wait some days we don't have enough time to set up the website. We will have many requests, convince the university with them.
- Dulguun Shirchibal (GrüCa): I want to stress again what Jonathan said as an AStA Member. To buying the Laptops for university is not like the application about menstruational products. There was one year in pandemic. They don't see students' needs for laptops. They failed it.
- Jasper Wiezoreck (Juso HSG): I think it makes our position stronger when we try to fix the problems.
- Vivien Pejic (SDS): Ich hätte einen Änderungsantrag: ÄA 1. [...] anzuschaffen, sofern diese bis zum 12.2. nicht von der Universität oder dem Land zugesagt werden"
- Die Idee ist zu beschließen, dass 10 Laptops, sofern diese nicht bis 12.2. von der Uni oder dem Land zugesagt werden, zu bestellen. Es wäre eine Möglichkeit zu versuchen zu vermeiden, dass andere Strategien kaputt gemacht werden. Wir sollte dadurch unseren Standpunkt deutlicher machen.
- Moritz Pleuse (Juso HSG): Ich verstehe die Punkte, die angeführt wurden. Natürlich kann es passieren, dass ggf. der Druck gegen das Ministerium weggenommen werden kann, aber die Zeit drängt. Nächste Woche fangen die ersten Prüfungen und Onlineklausuren an. Es sind nur noch wenige Wochen, bis es komplett losgeht. Ich verstehe, dass 10 Laptops einen Tropfen auf den heißen Stein darstellen können. Es ist auch möglich den Etat noch aufzustocken. Aber in dieser Maßnahme sehe ich ein Zeichen, dass wenn die Uni oder das Ministerium schon nicht reagiert, wir als letzte Instanz die Menschen unterstützen. Zudem ist es besser, wenn man mehr Angebote schafft. Schlimmer ist es, wenn am Ende zu wenige vorhanden sind. Wir sollten Solidarität zeigen, das ist wichtig. Und ich sehe, dass wir dadurch den Druck auf das Ministerium erhöhen können, indem wir zeigen, dass Bedarf vorhanden ist, den es noch aufzustocken gilt!
- Jonathan Wiegers (HoPo-AStA): Ich möchte noch einmal was sagen. Wir müssten ein Vergabeverfahren einrichten und konkrete Vergaberichtlinien feststellen. Die Bewerbstellung ist rechtlich unmöglich, ein Vergabeverfahren festzuschreiben. Es könnte Klagen geben. Jasper, die Annahme, dass das Ministerium das interessiert, das ist naiv und nicht mein Empfinden. Wir hatten zudem im AStA einen ähnlichen Fall bzgl. versteckter Studiengebühren, die als Finanzierung der Lehre nicht in unserem Zuständigkeitsbereich sich befinden.

Marie Schwarz The speakers-list is empty. Now we come to the vote about the
(GHG): changing from Vivien.

Abstimmung Änderungsantrag:

Ja: 9

Nein: 14

Enthaltung: 1

Marie Schwarz Then we come to the final vote.
(GHG):

Abstimmung Unveränderter Antrag:

Ja: 16

Nein: 1

Enthaltung: 7

Marie Schwarz TOP 3 is over. We have 23:00 o'clock. The session is closed now.
(GHG):

Sitzungsende: **23:00**